LUTON ATHLETIC CLUB
Annual General Meeting 9th November 2017

Attendees: See attached list 
Apologies:  received from Geoff Grinsted, Gerry Gough
Minutes of Previous Meeting

Minutes of the meeting held 9th November 2016 were accepted as a true record of the meeting.
Matters Arising from Minutes

No matters arising.

Section Reports

EYAL :- Report submitted by Mr. Geoff Grinsted
The EYAL U15B, U17M and U17B were very short on numbers this year - so much so that we moved U15G up to U17 on a few occasions.

Despite this the athletes who compete in this league really seem to enjoy it. We will never make the final unless we can increase numbers as the league, unlike the EAL, totals the scores up from all age groups. Next season will see many of the U15G move up to U17 so will hopefully give us a better spread across the age groups assuming we keep this league.

The standard of competition is generally good with the likes of Ipswich, Shaftesbury, Havering and Bedford having very competitive teams. You meet different teams at each match in this league which makes the competition varied at each match. The highlight of the season for the athletes (and the managers I think) was a trip to Allianz Park. This was the first time many of these athletes (especially the younger ones) had competed in a big stadium and they all seemed to enjoy it on what is a very fast track and a superb field facility. 

We had fantastic support from our team of officials (I include timekeepers etc in this) all season and this is massively appreciated as it gives the team managers one less thing to worry about.

We finally finished 23rd in the league which I believe is a slight improvement on last year.

My view is that we should not have a home match in this league next season as due to our numbers we are effectively  subsidising the bigger clubs and instead to maybe do 2 EAL home matches as this involves the whole club not just 3 age groups. It took me 4 days last year to add / correct all the non scoring of the big clubs after the home match as they were turning up with 60-80 non scorers.

My thanks again to Gerry for running the results at the home meetings. It is an absolutely epic task (that I know Gerry enjoys) but it should never be underestimated the work that goes in both to this and organising the meeting in the first place.

I am happy to stay as a team manager in this league if needed but perfectly happy to step aside if somebody wants to take it on.

Geoff Grinsted 08/11/2017

EAL :- Report submitted by Mr. Geoff Grinsted
The U17 men finished 15th  in the league this year scoring only 62 points all year and 130 points short of making the final. The men that competed always gave 100% despite their very few numbers and were a credit to the club and their coaches.

The Senior men, after spending most of the season near the top of the table, in what was an extremely tight league, went into the last match 4 points in the lead.  With all of the top 5 bar West Norfolk at Luton the league was pretty much in our own hands. With the Nene Valley team being decimated due to BAL we realised the biggest opposition would be Ipswich, who had actually been less than sportsmanlike a few years earlier in beating us to the league title at the last match of the season . The table before the match looked like this. 

1) Luton AC  424

2) Nene Valley Harriers 420.5

3) Ipswich Harriers 416 

4) West Norfolk 405.5

5) Braintree 404.5 
Despite losing Jamie Potton-Burrell our biggest points scorer of the season to BAL and Buzz and me being away the team still managed to cover most of throws with Matt Hill,  Aderian Bright and Danny Bottesch scoring great points. Other wins for Joe Hubbock (100m, 400m, TJ), Tereal Service Johnson stepping up from U17 (100m, 400m), Aderian Bright (HJ), Luke Whitby (200m), Louis Hazel (800m), Jamie Baughan (200m, HJ) and the relay. With Matt Hill providing cover in the B string TJ and the ever present Lee Carey adding more points as he had done at every match. This meant that the team won on the day by 10pts meaning we just had to wait for the West Norfolk result.  Eventually the result came in and we realised we had won the league for the first time in the clubs history, we had won the final but never the league.
The league win isn't just about the guys that competed on the day, it is a complete points total (not match position) across all the matches. This means that every point we get across the year increases our chances of winning. 

It was a great atmosphere at the final and although Nene Valley won easily it didnt take any shine off us collecting the trophy and Aderian photo bombing Ipswich was probably the biggest laugh of the season, especially as its still their home page photo. We know how to celebrate a win and it would be great to be able to do it more.

As I have already noted for the last committee meeting, this was my last season as an EAL manager and i have enjoyed it immensely and take great pride to have been able to manage such great teams of athletes over the years. Thank you all.

Geoff Grinsted 08/11/2017

SAL :- Report submitted by Mrs. Linda Bassill

In our first season in Division 3 North of the Southern Athletics League the joint Men’s and Women’s team finished in 5th place out of 24 teams. In the first fixture, following a last minute change of venue to Luton, we could only manage second place behind Basildon. A much better performance in the second match, again at Luton, saw the team finish second by 5 points to local rivals, Watford, in a closely fought fixture. In our next match at Bury St Edmunds we were second again with Victoria Park & Tower Hamlets taking the win. In the fourth match at Luton we again finished in second place, 13 points behind eventual Division winners St Albans. And in the final fixture, at Parliament Hill, in yet another very close match we finished winners by just 1.5 points with Orion Harriers in second. 

There were many outstanding individual and team performances, with some athletes covering multiple events. Shanara Hibbert was named Athlete of the Match for her performance of 12m 87 in the Triple Jump in match 1. Jo Blair was named Athlete of the Match for her Javelin Throw of 48m 01 in match 4. And Jamie Potton-Burrell was named Athlete of the Match for his Hammer Throw of 49m 58 in match 5. 


Only the top three teams are promoted from this division so winning matches is essential. This team needs to get far more support and commitment from the athletes of our club to be successful and gain promotion next season. My thanks go to everyone who has competed for us this year and a special thank you to all our officials who have given up their time and also added valuable points to our score every match. Also thanks to Jenny for moral support and running the Men’s team so well. Hopefully, with more commitment, next season we will get back to Division 2.

Linda Bassill
SAL Women’s Team Manager  
YDL :- No report, as no manager to represent Luton AC members in the YDL composite team, for upper age groups. Paul reported that the composite team won promotion by finishing top of the league again this year. The composite team consists of two age groups, U17 and U20.

Cross Country:-  Report given by Mr. Alan Daglish

The team are now in division 2 of the Chiltern League, the highlight of the season came when our home match senior events were won by Miss Rosie Keane and Mr Ian Kimpton. Alan asked the club to come and support the events better by providing more athletes for the coming season.
Road Races:- No report was received.
Chairman’s Report:- Report given by Mr. Paul Brooks
First I would like to thank all the team managers, coaches and other club members who provided the athletes with the opportunity to perform so well this year.

Competition

The team managers will give their feedback at this AGM but the competitive achievements in 2017 were somewhat disappointing from a success perspective and at times a participation one as well and we will have a discussion on EYAL and YDL later.

The SAL team had a good year and although we didn’t get promoted we did have some very consistent performances.

The Senior men won the EAL league for the first time ever.

The YDL composite UAG team were promoted to the Premier league and again we will discuss later YDL LAG.

The most consistently successful age group was the U15 girls and the downside of this was that we often struggled to get everybody competition and the EYAL and EAL team managers worked together to make sure that across the two competitions everybody got some competition.

We continue to promote events and host home matches more than most clubs with home EAL, EYAL and three SAL matches (one of which we arranged at very short notice when Braintree were unable to host).  All of that organisation falls to a small group of people. Whilst I understood the sentiment of ‘let’s just host’ when Braintree had the problem, it does take an amount of organisation to make it happen, so thank you to those that did that. 

We are due to host the Bedfordshire County championships next year and we are still investigating the most cost effective way of getting electronic timing at Luton although that may still be to rent the Biggleswade system. 

We also continue to host a round of the Chiltern League, something that is much appreciated by the League with a shortage of venues and we will be hosting the third round in three weeks time at Stopsley Common which proved very popular last year.  Again this is organised by a small group led by Alan Daglish and requires dealing with the council in general, the Safety Advisory group specifically, the school across the road for parking and the farmer for access to a field.

Last year was our first time back there for a while once Wigmore became unavailable and had many challenges with the Pavilions only being finished the week before we needed them, Travellers onsite causing issues with parking, leaving burning rubbish and leading the farmer to block the field to keep off their motorbikes. All came together on the day although we did then get a visit from ‘Tinkerbell’ the loose horse across the end of the lap.

The council were very supportive in fairness and in return I parked across the end of the road at the end of the day to prevent access to the car park until they council could arrive to re-block the entrance. I say all this again as a reminder to a lot of the effort that goes into organising such events.

We also continue to run the Summer road race series. Again a small team puts this on lead by Reg Brett and with support from Stopsley Striders. This continues to be successful and I was able to agree a deal with Gary Sweet, CEO of Luton Town Football Club, to let us continue to use the Brache fields, now their training ground, for the 5 mile and 10K.

Non Competition

Website and marketing

We finally got the website refreshed and it does look much better – thanks to David Thurlow. It also enables more people to update it but we need to now make sure that happens and build on the basic structure we have in place.

I recently talked to a social media expert in Hatfield about promotion on social media and there are some items I will be taking forward with the committee. Facebook requires some regular posts but we also need to make sure that flows into the external facing pages in order to attract more people.

However the interesting take away is that most of that should link back to the Website so that does still need to be the main focus. We also need to make sure that the landing page gives people the ability to find what they need. So some more work is now required to develop it.

I am also asking England Athletics to set up a specific marketing workshop which will be in the new year now unfortunately.

I am also going to a club induction process workshop which I asked England Athletics to set up on the 20th November. Others are welcome to attend. It will focus on induction processes for athletes and their families and getting the club’s values and information across.

Finally we are planning an Open day which we will target at schools in April of next year just before they start their athletics sessions and before our season starts. 

This will tie in with the marketing approach to schools themselves to make sure we send out a consistent message as widely as possible.

All of this will require a lot of support from volunteers to make things happen though.

Finally I am exploring a satellite club approach with a councillor in Toddington which may also give us an opportunity to branch out into the other villages to the north of Luton.

Coaching

All the coaches have worked tirelessly as ever and this has shown in some great successes for individual athletes. We also had Rebecca Hawtin take a course for High Jump and Rebecca and I will be talking about Pole Vault coaching although there are challenges associated with getting people qualified on that discipline.

Finances

Finances have continued to hold steady although there has been a decrease this year as we have started to spend money on new equipment. We purchased some Javelins more appropriate to younger age group users for instance. 

We are looking at our current equipment to determine what we need for next season. We are also being asked to provide our own high jump bars for our use only. Further given the distance and difficulty in getting throwing implements to the track from the container we are looking to buy a shed to host our own equipment down on the track area which can hold the longer items such as the jump bars and senior javelins

Our main drops compared to 2016 were due to:

Revenue – total decrease £5,000

Not hosting the EVAC champs in 2017 - £1,000

No donation from Rotary in 2017 - £1,000

A one off reimbursement in 2016 from the SML wind-up - £600

A drop in subscriptions - £600

A drop in canteen revenue - £800

Expenditure – total decrease £4,000

Road race less expenditure - £400 (due to no Venue 360 hire costs)

National Athlete support - £900

Open Meeting no costs - £750

EA Affiliation fees - £400

A drop in canteen expense - £500

There are some points to note around these numbers.

A lot of items have expense associated with revenue so actually only £1,000 reduction and the Chiltern League for example we claim back all the costs.

The canteen is lower as we did not host the EVAC champs, Beds Open nor the County champs which we did the year before (a normal cycle) and we take most money on match days although we are also not opening during the week due to lack of volunteers. However also £500 less expense.

So the canteen still made £2,000

The Road race series made £1,500 this year up from £800 due to a £300 increase in Revenue and £400 decrease in costs. The latter is permanent as we used to offset the Venue 360 athletics section charges against the road race and these no longer exist since the training fields were leased to LTFC

One item of interest is the Bedfordshire Open.

When we host we have revenue and costs. In 2016 this came to a profit of just £15.

When we don’t host we just get a third of the profit. We recently received this for 2017 and it is £513.  I need to talk to Bedford about the details as this means they made a profit of £1,500! Biggleswade made £500 in 2015.

Things to note are that Bedford do not pay track hire for ten events per year so that is £400 less expense.  Also the Electronic timing usually costs around £200 but it didn’t work this year so don’t believe that was charged. Biggleswade own the portable electronic timing and also the track so they also have a lower cost base when they host. Nonetheless a better understanding of the numbers is needed and this will be sought from Bedford for this year.

So thank you again to ALL club members, athletes and others for supporting me as Chairman this year. Whatever we do at the club, ultimately it is about getting athletes out onto the Track or Field or indeed the roads or country to compete to the best of their ability regardless of what that ability is. Good luck to all the team managers (continuing or new) for 2018

Time has been at a premium again this year with more asked of volunteers and indeed, for those of us in employment, being asked to do more with less as workforces are reduced. I have suffered again this year although finally took Voluntary Redundancy but that has put me into job hunting mode. Also I spent the Summer in London officiating at the World champs and World Paras (a great experience) but I am prepared to continue as Chairman if the club wishes me to do so. 

Paul Brooks - 9th November 2017
Treasurer’s Report:- Given by Mrs Nicola Abubacker
Summary, Balance c/forward 2017 £22372.78p

See report attached.
Election of Officers

The current president, Mr Mick Hardy stated that he felt it has been a disappointing year with our inability to recruit new athletes. It was nice to hear that we are trying to correct this by holding meetings with EA to give advice.

The following positions were elected on block without opposition

	President
	Mr Mike Hardy

	Vice President
	To Be Allocated

	Chairman
	Mr Paul Brooks

	General Secretary
	Mr Steve Bassill

	Treasurer
	Mrs Nicola Abubacker

	Membership Secretary
	Mrs Linda Bassill

	SAL Div 3 North
	

	Men Section Manager
	Mrs Jenny O’Shea

	Ladies Section Manager
	Mrs Linda Bassill

	EAL U11/U15
	Mr Robin Hudson 

	EAL U17/Ladies
	Mrs Carlene Givans

	EAL U13 Girls
	Mrs Jo Winfield

	EYAL Boys
	To Be allocated

	EYAL Girls
	To Be Allocated

	Cross Country
	Mr Alan Daglish

	Road Running
	Mr Reg Brett

	Officials Secretary
	To Be Allocated

	Coaching Co-ordinator
	Mr Alan Daglish

	Catering Officer
	Mrs Nicola Abubacker

	Welfare Officer
	Mrs Nicola Abubacker/ Mr Desmond Wilkinson

	Communication Officer
	Mrs Carlene Givans

	Delegates for Beds A.A.A
	To be allocated as and when needed from the general committee

	Delegate for S.E.A.A.
	

	Delegate for E.A.
	

	Delegate for U.K.A.
	

	Appointment of independent accountant
	To be allocated.


Proposals

Luton AC to enter the YDL lower age group (LAG) competition as a composite team.

Background

Luton has been part of a Composite Team Beds in the Upper Age Group (U17 and U20) for the last two seasons. The other teams in the composite are Bedford and County, Biggleswade and Leighton Buzzard.

We took this decision mainly to enable U20 athletes to compete in their own age group and for those doing technical events, using relevant equipment. i.e. weights for implements in the throws and hurdle heights.  This is the only club real competition open to U20s who otherwise tend to compete in the Senior leagues and then go into regional competition without experience 

The clubs in the composite are now considering entering the Lower age group competition (U13 and U15)

Although the above logic doesn’t apply the view is that as we progress as a composite we will have higher level competition which is a recurring request from athletes at the club. This seems to be reflected by a low attendance at EYAL matches (note this covers the U13-U17 age group).

So we have three options for 2018

· EYAL only – continue with this league for our U13 and U15 age groups.

· YDL LAG only – Pull out of the EYAL and just compete in the LAG

· YDL LAG AND EYAL – enter the YDL and remain in the EYAL

Note

EYAL matches are on a Sunday

A lot of discussion took place regarding this subject.
Regarding the new YDL composite team of the lower age group :-  It was pointed out that the new team would provide the possibility of higher level competition for our club members, although the league does not allow non-scorers, and the places would be fought for by us and Bedford and Biggleswade. We would need to appoint a team representative who could liaise with the YDL team manager at Bedford, and provide information about our club members and their availability ensuring that we get a fair say in competitors chosen for each match. Along with a new team manager we may well be expected to provide match officials, although actual numbers are not known yet. The league subscription would be split between all clubs involved in the team. Nicola stated that currently for the upper age group we provide £180 for each coach used. 
Regarding the EYAL team :-  It was pointed out that there was very little support for this team throughout the year, the exception being the U15 girls section which was strong and over subscribed. It was thought that to drop the team completely would provide a hole in our competition schedule. It was thought that if we keep the EYAL team we should not provide a home match this year as the need to provide match officials and scorers and markers was too big a demand when compared with the number of athletes we provide.
After this discussion and because of the lack of attendance at the AGM it was decided to run a survey amongst club members asking them to choose which of the three options the club should take. This action was agreed by the AGM and Steve was asked to issue a survey to all members which should give one week for all responses to be received. 

Meeting closed at 20:35  

